DUKES COUNTY HEALTH COUNCIL

Minutes  for Thursday December 6, 2012

Call to order:  Chair Dave Caron called the meeting to order at 7:35AM.
Our next meeting will be January 24, 7:30AM in the Public Safety Building in West Tisbury. 

Members attending: Barbara Bernstein, Eleanor Beth, Julia Burgess, Dave Caron, Trudy Carter,  Jay Ferriter, Judie Flanders, Angie Grant, Chris Knowles, Sarah Kuh, Michael Loberg, Karen Meeks, Paddy Moore, Gayle Poggi, Susan Sanford, , Joyce Stiles-Tucker, Martina Thornton, Beth Toomey, Bob Tonti, , Brenda Wallis, James Weiss, Dedie Wieler;  Guests: Marina Lent, Melinda Loberg, Carol Kenney, Diane Jetmund, Kevin Carey, Charles Hodge
Members absent: Tom Bennett, Sharon Clauss-Zanger, Donna Davey, Valerio Destefani, Cindy Doyle, Nancy Langman, JoAnn Murphy, Nancy Phillips, Joseph Roberts, Connie Teixeira
Minutes:   A motion was made to accept the minutes of the October  meeting . The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.

Treasurer's Report: Julia Burgess reported that the Council has its FY13 appropriation available of $500.

Public Health Committee

Beth Toomey, Associate Commissioner for Public Health, came to the Council to request assistance in redefining the purpose and focus of this committee.

It was explained that several years ago, the first Associate Commissioner Ilene Klein (a member of the Health Council) made the project of the Public Health Committee to be an assessment of the island's ability to meet the standards of the CDC Profile for Healthy Communities.  When this was completed and Dr. Klein left the island, there was a series of Associate Commissioners for Public Health.  Chris Knowles, who served as one of these later Associate Commissioners, stated that he worked on a database for public notifications in times of emergency, particularly when power is out.  He emphasized this was not the establishment of the Reverse 9-1-1 system but rather notification to those populations who have no other way to be notified of emergencies.

Beth stated that she stepped in to take on this position because she saw a need.  However, she feels the purpose and focus of this committee should come from the Council and not just from her.  Issues to be determined include:  do we need a Public Health Committee at all and, if so, what should be its purpose and focus and what projects should they undertake.

Paddy Moore suggested that the committee could have a role in the prevention issues such as those being undertaken by Mass in Motion and other recommendations by various reports by the Rural Scholars Program.

Sue Sanford asked if Beth would like some Health Council members to join her in this effort.  Beth reiterated that she would like help in determining what focus(es) the Committee should have and would like a few Council members to serve as a short term Task Force to work on this over three to four meetings.

Trudy Carter, Paddy Moore and Michael Loberg volunteered for this Task Force and were asked to report back to the March Health Council meeting.

Nominating Committee Update
Jay Ferriter announced that the County will be advertising for applicants to the Health Council in the next few weeks.  Those applications will be put with the ones that have already come in and the committee will be making a recommendation to the Coordinating Committee for the next meeting.

Rural Scholars Recommendations

Paddy Moore asked everyone to review the presentation that was emailed to them.  Ellie mentioned that some servers were not able to accept the full presentation so members can find it on the County website.

Paddy asked that these recommendations and how they might be implemented be placed on the Council's February agenda.

Youth Task Force

Theresa Manning and Jamie Vanderhoop, Coalition Coordinators for the Youth Task Force, attended the meeting.  Theresa made a presentation.  The Power Point presentation will be send to Council members when it is received.  
Theresa stated that the YTF has created a coalition of about 50 people who meet monthly to work with schools, the police and parents to help address issues surrounding substance abuse prevention and other risky behaviors among middle and high school age children.  She stated that the coalition needs additional health care providers to participate and asked the Council to assist in identifying those people.

She stated that the YTF's activities are supported by about $225,000 in federal and state grants all of which are due to expire soon but they are hopeful for renewal of these.

YTF has done several needs assessments and surveys of the youth to determine the types of issues they face.  Five years ago the major problem was alcohol.  She stated that they have seen a steady decrease in students who use/abuse alcohol since the YTF began their work on this issue.  Some steps they have taken include:  training police officers on "party dispersal" techniques, a "sticker shock" program which place warning labels on bottles of alcohol, instituting more bar and liquor store compliance checks with police and the creation of a Safe Home Pledge Network to help parents connect with each other.

Statistics she presented showed an increase in marijuana use and abuse of prescription drugs over the same time period so they are working on ways to address these including working with the police to acquire medicine return boxes for the safe disposal of prescription drugs and education of parents on these issues.

Michael Loberg and Trudy Carter both mentioned the serious problems of substance abuse on college campuses and several members mentioned the problems with dealing with the 18-26 year olds.  Chris Knowles pointed out that by state law, 18 year olds are adults and the privacy laws do not allow the schools or the health care providers to informing parents of problems with those over 18 years old.  Dede Weiler mentioned that sometimes parents become informed of a problem when they get the bill for medical services as a result of their child's actions.  It was agreed that there are several "stumbling blocks" to parents getting information.  Parents often want to allow their children privacy which may be putting them at risk.  A phenomenon on the island is that many of the 18-26 year olds, including those able to procure alcohol for the younger ones, attend many of the high school aged parties on the Vineyard so the YTF is trying to expand their focus to address this and identify resources for this older group in the coming year.
While the youth say there is not enough to do on the island, all agreed that this is not true and emphasized that kids everywhere say the same thing!

It was also mentioned that it can be difficult to take on the abuse of marijuana with parents as many of these parents smoke it themselves.  Dave  complimented the YTF on the meetings they have held with parents.  It was felt that these are excellent to connect with other parents and share tips.

Patsy McCornack mentioned the problem of reaching the many parents who don't go to these meetings.  Theresa said they feel they are reaching more and more parents all the time.  They distribute literature at lots of school events and more and more parents are attending the meetings.  

One problem that was identified was the lack of a High School Resource Officer from the Police Department.  Theresa said they had worked with the Oak Bluffs Police Department to include in the budget this but it has recently been removed - a real disappointment to the YTF.

Beth Toomey stated that there used to be a strong "party notification network" but that this is not happening as much as people "don't want to be nosy."  Theresa stated that they have instituted a TipLine which is 508-444-2YTF which allows people to call in actual or planned parties anonymously.

The Youth Task Force was thanked for their excellent presentation.

Meeting was adjourned at 9AM.
Respectfully submitted:

Eleanor Beth, Secretary
